
                                                                                                               1 APRIL 2020 
                                          

                                                                                        TOWN BOARD MEETING 
                                                                                        TOWN HALL, MAHOPAC, N.Y. 
 
A Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Carmel was called to order by 
Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt on the 1st day of April 2020 at 7:07 p.m. at Town Hall, 60 
McAlpin Avenue, Mahopac, New York. Members of the Town Board present by roll call 
were: Councilman Schanil, Councilman Barile, Councilman Lombardi, Councilwoman 
McDonough, and Supervisor Schmitt.  
 
The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was observed prior to the start of official business. 
A moment of silence was held to honor those serving in the United States Armed 
Forces, as well as first responders, medical personnel, patients and their families in the 
wake of the COVID-19 pandemic. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt explained that to control the spread of COVID-19, once again the 
meeting is being closed to the public. It will be made available on cable channels 24 
and 95, and live streamed on YouTube. In addition, Supervisor Schmitt pointed out that 
per CDC coronavirus guidelines, the officials in attendance at the meeting are sitting at 
least six feet apart to practice social distancing, and that the CDC guidelines continue 
to be adhered to while serving the public at Town Hall throughout the day. 
 

MINUTES OF TOWN BOARD MEETINGS HELD ON 3/11/2020 AND 3/18/2020 - 
ACCEPT AS SUBMITTED BY THE TOWN CLERK 
 
On motion by Councilman Lombardi, seconded by Councilwoman McDonough, with all 
members of the Town Board present and voting “aye”, the minutes of the Town Board 
meetings held on March 11th and March 18th, 2020 were accepted as submitted by the 
Town Clerk. 
 

RESOLUTION FROM 3/18/2020 AMENDED - POLICE DEPARTMENT - PURCHASE 
OF THREE 2020 DODGE CHARGERS AND ONE 2020 JEEP CHEROKEE 
AUTHORIZED - ROBERT GREEN TRUCK DIVISION 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby authorizes Chief 
of Police Michael Cazzari to proceed with the purchase of three (3) new 2020 Dodge 
Durango police vehicles at a unit cost not to exceed $48,945.29 for each vehicle from 
Robert Green Truck Division, Rock Hill, NY, under Onondaga County #8771 Statewide 
Piggy Back Bid pursuant to General Municipal Law §103(16); and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel 
hereby authorizes Chief of Police Michael Cazzari to proceed to purchase as well as 
one (1) new 2020 Jeep Cherokee at a cost not to exceed $28,430.93 from Robert 
Green Truck Division, Rock Hill, NY, under Onondaga County #8771 Statewide Piggy 
Back Bid pursuant to General Municipal Law §103(16); and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Town Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt is hereby 
authorized to sign all necessary documents to purchase said vehicles from Robert 
Green Truck Division in accordance with their bid/contract quotations dated March 4, 
2020 and March 24, 2020; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that Town Comptroller Mary Ann Maxwell is 
hereby authorized to make any and all necessary budget revisions to effect the 
aforesaid purchase transactions authorized herein. 
 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilman Schanil    

  Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Barile X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
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POLICE DEPARTMENT -  APPLICATION FOR TUITION REIMBURSEMENT 
APPROVED -  POLICE OFFICER SANDY CRECCO 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, in accordance with the 
terms of the current collective bargaining agreement with the Town of Carmel Police 
Benevolent Association, hereby pre-approves the application for tuition reimbursement 
of P.O. Sandy Crecco, for the Fall 2020 academic term at SUNY Empire Online 
University and in connection with a Bachelor of Science curriculum. 
 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough    

  Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Barile X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
 
HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT - EMERGENCY PURCHASE ACKNOWLEDGED AND 
AUTHORIZED -  PARTS FOR VACALL UNIT #58 - LACAL EQUIPMENT, INC. - NOT 
TO EXCEED $8,993.07 
 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel and upon the 
recommendation of Town of Carmel Highway Superintendent Michael J. Simone, 
hereby acknowledges and authorizes the emergency purchase of parts for Highway 
Department VacAll unit #58 from Lacal Equipment, Inc., Jackson Center, OH at a cost 
not to exceed $8,993.07 in accordance with the proposal dated March 5, 2020; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Town Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt is hereby 
authorized to sign any and all documentation necessary to accept the proposal 
authorized herein; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that Town Comptroller Mary Ann Maxwell is 
hereby authorized to make any and all necessary budget transfers or modifications 
required to fund the cost of this authorization. 
 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilman Lombardi    

  Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Barile X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
 
CARMEL WATER DISTRICT #8 AND CARMEL WATER DISTRICT #10 - 
EMERGENCY REPAIRS ACKNOWLEDGED - KUCK EXCAVATING INC. 
 

RESOLVED, the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, acting as Commissioners 
of the various water and sewer districts of the Town of Carmel, hereby acknowledges 
the emergency performance of water and sewer district collection system/distribution 
system and treatment facilities repairs as fully detailed in the memorandum of Town 
Engineer Richard J. Franzetti, P.E. to the Town Board dated March 19, 2020, as 
attached hereto and made a part thereof.  
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(Cont.) 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Barile  
Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi  
    
Roll Call Vote YES  NO 
Robert Schanil X   
Michael Barile X   
Frank Lombardi X   
Suzanne McDonough X   
Kenneth Schmitt X   
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CARMEL SEWER DISTRICT #2 - EMERGENCY PURCHASE ACKNOWLEDGED - 
ABBA PUMP PARTS & SERVICE - NOT TO EXCEED $17,297.00 
 

RESOLVED, the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, acting as Commissioners 
of Carmel Sewer District #2, hereby acknowledges the purchase of a return sludge 
pump unit for the Carmel Sewer District #2 Wastewater Treatment Plant from ABBA 
Pump Parts & Service, Burlington, Ontario, Canada at a cost not to exceed $17,297.00 
and in accordance with the price quotation dated January 11, 2020. 
 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilman Schanil    

  Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Barile X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
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CARMEL WATER DISTRICT #2 - PURCHASE AND INSTALLATION OF FILTER 
BAG REPLACEMENTS AUTHORIZED - TREATMENT SPECIALTIES - NOT TO 
EXCEED $13,305.00 
 

RESOLVED THAT the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, as Commissioners of 
Carmel Water District #2, and upon the recommendation of Town Engineer Richard J. 
Franzetti, P.E. hereby authorizes the purchase of replacement filter bags for the Carmel 
Water District #2 Water Treatment Plant from Treatment Specialties, Ramsey, NJ at a 
cost not to exceed $13,305.00 and in accordance with the proposal dated March 10, 
2020; and  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that a sum not to exceed $2,400.00 for 
installation services to be provided in connection with this purchase to treatment plant 
operator Inframark, LLC is hereby authorized; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Town Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt is hereby 
authorized to sign any and all documentation necessary to accept the proposal 
authorized herein; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that Town Comptroller Mary Ann Maxwell is 
hereby authorized to make any and all necessary budget transfers or modifications 
required to fund the cost of this authorization. 
 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough    

  Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Barile X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
 
CARMEL SEWER DISTRICT #2 - SAND FILTER BUILDING ROOF REPLACEMENT - 
CONTRACT C260 - BID AWARDED - TAM ENTERPRISES - NOT TO EXCEED 
$598,000.00 
 

WHEREAS the Town Board of the Town of Carmel has previously authorized 
advertisement for the solicitation of bids for roof replacement on the Carmel Sewer 
District #2 Sand Filter Roof, Contract #C260; and 

WHEREAS such bids were received and opened on March 13, 2020; and  
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of 

Carmel, acting as Commissioners of Carmel Sewer District #2, and upon the 
recommendation of Design Engineer, Delaware Engineering, hereby awards the said 
contract to TAM Enterprises, Goshen, NY, the low responsible bidder meeting 
specifications at a cost not to exceed $598,000.00; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that Town Comptroller Mary Ann Maxwell is 
hereby authorized to allocate the costs of said services among the respective sewer 
districts as provided by and paid to said vendor, as well as to make any and all 
necessary budget revisions to effect the aforesaid purchase transactions authorized 
herein. 

 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilman Lombardi    

  Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Barile X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
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CARMEL SEWER DISTRICT #2 - PURCHASE AND INSTALLATION OF 
THICKENER OVERFLOW PUMP AUTHORIZED - WASTECORP PUMPS - NOT TO 
EXCEED $7,000.00 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, as Commissioners of 
Carmel Sewer District #2, and upon the recommendation of Town Engineer Richard J. 
Franzetti, P.E. hereby authorizes the purchase and installation of one (1) thickener 
overflow pump unit from Wastecorp Pumps, Pittsburgh, PA at a cost not to exceed 
$7,000.00; and  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Town Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt is hereby 
authorized to sign any and all documentation necessary to accept the proposal 
authorized herein; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that Town Comptroller Mary Ann Maxwell is 
hereby authorized to make any and all necessary budget transfers or modifications 
required to fund the cost of this authorization. 
 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilman Barile    

  Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Barile X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
 
AIRPORT PARK PROPERTY PHASE 3 IRRIGATION WATER SUPPLY  - 
CONTRACT C#264 - BIDS REJECTED AND RE-ADVERTISEMENT FOR BIDS 
AUTHORIZED 
 

RESOLVED that, pursuant to the request of James R. Gilchrist, Director of 
Recreation and Parks, the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby rejects all bids 
previously received for Airport Park Phase 3 irrigation water supply Contract #C264; 
and  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Town Clerk Ann Spofford is hereby 
authorized to re-advertise for bids for the irrigation water supply for Airport Park field 
improvements; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Director of Recreation and Parks is to 
furnish detailed specifications for the above to the Town Clerk to be used in conjunction 
with the Town's general bid conditions and specifications. 
 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilman Schanil    

  Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Barile X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
 
Supervisor Schmitt confirmed with Legal Counsel Gregory Folchetti that there has been 
no movement this week regarding the anticipated Memorandum of Agreement with 
Putnam County in connection with the Airport Park. Supervisor Schmitt requested that 
Mr. Folchetti follow up with Putnam County’s law department. 
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OFFICE OF THE TOWN COMPTROLLER - FUND BALANCE MODIFICATIONS 
AUTHORIZED 
 

WHEREAS the Town Comptroller has reviewed the Draft Year End Fun Balance 
Analysis for fiscal year 2019 with the Town Board which are detailed and explained on 
the attached Schedule; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel hereby authorizes the increase of reserves for the Compensated Absence 
Reserve Fund, Tax Certiorari Reserve Fund, and Capital Projects Fund under 
General/Highway Funds for fiscal year 2019, as shown itemized on the schedule as 
attached hereto, incorporated herein and made a part hereof.   

 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough    

  Seconded by: Councilman Schanil  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Barile X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
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PROPOSAL ACCEPTED FOR PLANNING CONSULTING SERVICES - PATRICK 
CLEARY OF CLEARY CONSULTING 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby authorizes 
acceptance of the proposal of Patrick Cleary of Cleary Consulting, Northport, NY, for 
the provision of planning consulting services, commencing April 1, 2020 and 
concluding December 31, 2020, for an annual sum not to exceed $60,000.00, and 
with a unilateral option in favor of the Town of Carmel for renewal for 2021 at a rate 
of $60,000.00; 
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BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that upon presentation of insurance certificates 

in form and content satisfactory to counsel, Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt is authorized 
to execute a contract for said services and any other documentation necessary to 
accept the aforementioned proposal. 

 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilman Lombardi    

  Seconded by: Councilman Schanil  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Barile   X  
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
 
The above resolution was offered by Councilman Lombardi and seconded by 
Councilman Schanil. Prior to the roll call vote, Councilman Barile spoke regarding the 
professionalism of Patrick Cleary over the twenty years that he has known him. 
However, Councilman Barile went on to reiterate statements that he had made in the 
past about how he believes that the appearance of the Town must be improved and 
that it is time for a change.  
 
Councilman Barile expressed his disagreement with Mr. Cleary’s recommendations 
included in a memorandum to the Town Board two years ago with regard to zoning 
changes that in Mr. Barile’s opinion, would have only benefited two or three non-
resident large developers. Councilman Barile commented that he did not believe that 
Mr. Cleary has the best interests of the Town at heart and that he was disappointed that 
Mr. Cleary’s contract would be extended for a year and a half. He urged residents to 
watch for future requests for major zoning changes based on Mr. Cleary’s 
memorandum. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt pointed out that the second year of Mr. Cleary’s contract is 
unilateral in favor of the Town. 
 
Councilman Schanil explained that he had reached out to the Planning Board chairman, 
the Town Supervisor and the Town Engineer for insight into Mr. Cleary’s performance, 
all of whom provided positive reviews. Councilman Schanil stated that it would be 
advantageous to retain Mr. Cleary throughout this year as his experience will be 
beneficial on the committee to draft the new master plan. He stated that Mr. Cleary’s 
services could be reevaluated at the end of the year. Councilman Schanil concluded 
that it is up to the Town Board along with the residents to oversee the direction of the 
Town’s future and that they cannot rely on a town planner to make those decisions. 
 
Councilwoman McDonough commented that the town planner is not going to be driving 
the master plan. The Town Board hired a planning firm to do so. She added that a 
meeting with regard to the master plan on April 29th is going forward as scheduled. 
However it will be a virtual meeting. Discussion regarding the meeting ensued. At the 
conclusion of which, Supervisor Schmitt called for the roll call vote. 
 
Following the roll call vote, Councilman Lombardi commented that he had served on 
the Planning Board prior to being elected as a councilman and found Mr. Cleary to be 
professional and responsive to that board. He noted that whatever ideas Mr. Cleary 
presents as a planner must go before the Planning Board members for a vote, and at 
some point, the Town Board. Councilman Lombardi agreed that Mr. Cleary’s 
experience would be beneficial to work with the planning firm hired in connection with 
the new master plan. 
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Supervisor Schmitt commented on how the town planner may have had a part in the 
Town’s appearance, however, previous Planning Boards should also be held 
responsible. He expressed his support of the current Planning Board. 
 

CARMEL WATER DISTRICTS #1, #4, #5, #6, #7, #8, #9, #10, #13 AND #14 - 
AMENDMENT OF CONTRACT FOR OPERATION AND MAINTENANCE 
AUTHORIZED - BEE & JAY PLUMBING - OFFERED AS PRE-FILED 
 

WHEREAS the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, acting as Commissioners of 
the various water districts of the Town of Carmel, has previously entered into a 
contract with Bee & Jay Plumbing, Mahopac NY for the operation and maintenance 
of Carmel Water Districts #1, #4, #5, #6, #7, #8, #9, #10, #13 and #14 dated 
September 16, 2015; 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel, acting as Commissioners of the aforementioned water districts hereby 
authorizes amendment of Article VII(B) of the referenced contract to reflect the 
following modified and revised rates for contract services: 

 
(B)(1) Technical Specialist 

(A) Control Specialist: $185.00 per hour; 
(B) Welder: $185.00 per hour; 
(C) Plumber: $185.00 

(B)(2) Mechanic: $175.00 per hour;  
(B)(3) Chief Operator: $175.00 per hour;  
(B)(4) Plant Operator: $165.00 per hour;  
(B)(5) Laborer: $140.00 per hour; and 
 
AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that all such rates be paid in accordance 

with the terms and provisions of New York State Labor Law. 
 

Resolution     
Offered by: Councilman Barile     

  Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough   
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Barile X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Kenneth Schmitt X    
 
Councilman Barile acknowledged the Town Supervisor and the Town Engineer for their 
efforts in resolving the issue in connection with the resolution. 
 
TOWN BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS - AGENDA ITEMS 
 
No member of the Town Board wished to comment at this time. 
 
TOWN BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS - OPEN FORUM 
 
Councilman Lombardi, the Town of Carmel’s COVID-19 liaison, clarified that all of the 
members of the Town Board are in agreement that the Town Hall continue to remain 
open for business. However, in order to limit the amount of contact between employees 
and the public, he reminded people to utilize the Town’s website, phone or email. 
Councilman Lombardi explained how for the safety of all, it is important to prioritize 
visits. He reported on recent restrictions imposed by the Governor with regard to 
building construction and discussion followed.  
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Supervisor Schmitt cited several complaints received from residents and urged the 
public to refrain from discarding their used plastic gloves on the grounds of shopping 
center parking lots. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt announced that the Town basketball courts and the roller hockey 
rink have been temporarily closed to the public as it was reported that social distancing 
guidelines were not being followed at the locations.  
  
Councilman Schanil acknowledged whoever was responsible for doing an outstanding 
job cleaning up the roadside along Route 301 in Carmel. Discussion was held regarding 
the upcoming annual town-wide cleanup. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
All agenda items having been addressed, on motion by Councilwoman McDonough, 
seconded by Councilman Schanil, with all Town Board members present and in 
agreement, the meeting was adjourned at 7:45 p.m. to Executive Session with Legal 
Counsel Folchetti to discuss a matter of litigation. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
  

 
Ann Spofford, Town Clerk  
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